DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 22 AUGUST 2008 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Clarke M, Mrs Farmer, P Farmer, Mrs Glendinning, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough

ALSO

PRESENT:

Councillor Stevenson attended part of the meeting having registered to speak as Ward Councillor on application 08/0224 (Erection of a neighbourhood convenience store (464.5 sq m), small retail unit (92.9 sq m) with 9 residential flats above and associated parking, Gates Tyres, 54 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle CA3 9DF)



Councillor Allison attended part of the meeting having registered to speak as Ward Councillor on application 08/0689 (Single storey extension to front elevation to provide an enlarged dining area, music class band practice and entrance to music/drama area.  Extension to existing bus lane.  Formation of new vehicular access to caretakers house and kitchen areas.  Alterations to window openings to courtyard elevation together with provision of 1 No. storage container for sports equipment to replace the existing timer shed removed.  Caldew High School, Carlisle Road, Dalston)

DC.70/08
ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.


DC.71/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor P Farmer declared personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of applications 08/0615 (Proposed rear and side extensions to ground floor and provision of eaves at first floor level, Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN) and 08/0616 (Demolition of existing extension (Conservation area consent), Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN) because his son lived across the road from the Village Hall.

Councillor Mrs Farmer declared personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of applications 08/0615 (Proposed rear and side extensions to ground floor and provision of eaves at first floor level, Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN) and 08/0616 (Demolition of existing extension (Conservation area consent), Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN) because her son lived across the road from the Village Hall.

Councillor Mrs Farmer declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 08/0432 (Change of use of garden to external area for wine bar customers, The Glass House, 1 Scotland Road, Carlisle, CA3 0LJ) because she was a Member of the Licensing Committee and any decision may affect future Licensing decisions.

Councillor Morton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 08/0432 (Change of use of garden to external area for wine bar customers, The Glass House, 1 Scotland Road, Carlisle, CA3 0LJ) because he was the Chairman of the Licensing Committee and any decision may affect future Licensing decisions.

Councillor Morton declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of application 08/0224 (Erection of a neighbourhood convenience store (464.5 sq m), small retail unit (92.9 sq m) with 9 residential flats above and associated parking, Gates Tyres, 54 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle, CA3 9DF) because objectors were known to him:

DC.72/08
MINUTES

The minutes of the site visit meeting held on 20 August 2008 were circulated and it was noted that Councillor Mrs Farmer appeared twice and Councillor Peter Farmer had been omitted.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the Site Visit held on 20 August 2008 be amended to show Councillor Peter Farmer’s attendance.

DC.73/08
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.74/08
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(a) Proposed rear and side extensions to ground floor and provision of eaves storage at first floor level Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN (Revised Application 08/0615)

(b)
Demolition of existing extensions (Conservation Area Consent) Burgh by Sands Village Hall, Burgh by Sands, Carlisle, CA5 6AN (Application 08/0615)

Councillor P Farmer and Councillor Mrs Farmer, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the matter.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He added the applicant had submitted an archaeological evaluation and the Drainage Engineer and United Utilities had no objections to the application.

The Committee had visited the site on 20 August 2008 and some questions had been raised in respect of the car parking.  There were approximately 15 spaces for cars but if the application was granted the number of spaces would be reduced to 10.

Mr McIntosh, Mrs Coulthard, Mr Coulthard, Mrs McIntosh and Mrs Waite were all present at the meeting as objectors to the proposed application.  They each spoke individually outlining reasons for their objections which included the reduced number of parking spaces at the Hall and the safety of residents on the turning in the area if there was to be an increase in use of the Hall.  They also felt that some of the proposed uses for the Hall were not appropriate for a Village Hall.  They felt strongly that the toilets should not be repositioned to the front of the building, as it was felt that they would become public toilets despite reassurances from the Hall Committee that this would not happen.  The objectors believed that the toilets would be better positioned at the back of the building away from neighbouring properties.  They sought reassurance that events in the Hall would not carry on until an unreasonable hour and disturb the residents of the village.  The objectors felt that had not been given the option to simply refurbish the existing building and that the Hall Committee had not consulted them properly.

Mr Malcolm Bell (Applicant) was present at the meeting to respond to objections received.  He stated that the Village Hall had been extended several times over the years and the extensions needed renovating.  The application was made in consultation with groups that used the Hall, local residents, English Heritage and the City Council.  The Hall Committee had worked for five years to produce the proposed application.  The proposal had new doors and double glazing and the smoking area was at the back of the building to help alleviate residents’ concerns.  The toilets would not be public toilets.  They would only be for the use of patrons of the Hall.  The Hall Committee had worked closely with English Heritage to safeguard the World Heritage Site.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of questions to which the Development Control Officer responded.  Members raised particular concern that United Utilities had not provided any more detail other than they had no objections.

RESOLVED –1) That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes, including a restriction on the hours of use to prevent disturbance to local residents at unsociable hours.

2)  That the Head of Planning and Housing Services contact statutory consultees and highlight the Committees concerns that they were not providing full and complete responses when consulted.

(c) 
Mixed use development compromising


(a) alterations and minor extensions to some of the existing buildings 


(b) change of use of the building known as Windermere from use class C2 to use class B1 


(c) change of use of the remaining buildings as altered and/or extended (as relevant) from use class C2 to use class C3 (12 single dwellinghouses) 

(d) erection of car ports to serve the dwellinghouses 

(e) the alteration of existing access ways 

(f) the provision of parking areas for offices and for visitors to the dwellinghouses 

(g) landscaping following removal of mounds surrounding the quad bike track and removal of other earthworks and apparatus associated with existing activities

The Kingswood Educational Centre, Cumdivock, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7JW (Application 08/0567)
(d)
Variation of condition 5 of 04/1203 to increase the number of students from 160 to 200, The Kingswood Educational Centre, Cumdivock, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7JW (Application 08/0644)

The Chairman informed the Committee that Applications 08/0567 and 08/0644 had been withdrawn and would not be considered at this meeting.

(e)
Erection of a neighbourhood convenience store (464.5 sq m), small retail unit (92.9 sq m) with 9 residential flats above and associated parking, Gates Tyres, 54 Scotland Road, Stanwix, Carlisle CA3 9DF (Application 08/0224)
Councillor Morton, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the matter.

The Committee had visited the site on 9 July 2008.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application. 

Mr John Oates (Objector) was present at the meeting.  He explained that he had not received the independent transport assessment until the previous day and so he had not had time to read the report properly and was unable to include any of it in his objection.

The Head of Legal Services clarified that Mr Oates had received the Development Control report and that it had contained details of the assessment.

Mr Oates confirmed that he had received the report but the details were speculation of what would be in the assessment.

The Development Control Manager responded that the principal report had included the summary of the consultant’s findings and explained that the assessment was a specialist Technical Study commissioned by the Council to inform the Committee and would not usually be disclosed to objectors.

Mr Oates outlined his objections which included an increase in traffic activity to an area that was already overburdened.  The estimated number of cars to the development was a massive increase in the amount of cars previously using the site and exiting onto Cheviot Road and Mulcaster Crescent.  Increased traffic activity would exacerbate existing parking problems.  Access to and from the development was inappropriate and misdirected.  The building itself was at odds with the surrounding area and the conservation area and would be the biggest building in the area.  The size of the development was too large for a neighbourhood convenience store.  The people of Stanwix had made their feelings clear with a petition and written objections.

A Ward Member was present at the meeting and made representations to the Committee against the proposal in his capacity as Ward Member.  He explained that the application had been a major issue for the Ward with over 500 people signing the first petition and two public meetings.  He stated that residents’ objections included the scale and design of the development and that it was not appropriate for the locality.  The increase in traffic would contribute to the pollution and noise in the area and traffic was already a serious issue in the area.  The service deliveries twice a day would cause delays on a busy road.  It was an unusual application and there were other, more appropriate, uses available and grounds for refusal could be given.

Mr Sean Hedley (Agent for the Applicant) was present at the meeting to respond to objectors’ comments.  He explained that the owner had ongoing dialogue with the County Council, residents and officers in the City Council and he sought to incorporate the aspirations of all of the consultees.  The owner had worked hard to meet the concerns of the residents regarding traffic.  The site was not in the conservation area and the development was in a sustainable urban location and would provide employment opportunities.

Members gave serious consideration to the matter and raised a number of questions to which the Development Control Officer responded.  Members raised particular concern regarding the traffic and parking issues in the area and suggested that the application be refused under Policy H17 (Residential Amenity) criteria 3 which stated ‘The amenity of residential areas will be protected from inappropriate development where that development leads to an unacceptable increase in traffic or noise’

The Development Control Manager responded that the Planning Policy supported the application and cautioned Members that if the application was refused without evidence it would go to appeal and if the appeal was upheld then costs may be awarded.

Members gave further consideration to the application and highlighted their concerns regarding traffic, noise, parking, air pollution and deliveries to the store.

The Head of Legal Services reminded Members that there was a need to determine the application in relation to the Local Planning Policy.  Members had considered the application previously and had expressed concern with the Highways Authority in its capacity as the statutory consultee and so had sought independent verification; - the independent report had subsequently raised no objections.  There was no evidence to support a refusal and the Council was likely to lose any appeal and may have to pay the costs.

RESOLVED – That the application be refused under Planning Policy H17 criteria 3 ‘The amenity of residential areas will be protected from inappropriate development where that development leads to an unacceptable increase in traffic or noise’

(f)
Change of use from dwelling to bed and breakfast, 46-48 London Road and 1 Woudrouffe Terrace, Carlisle, CA1 2EH (Application 08/0527)
(g)
Change of use from dwelling to bed and breakfast.  Internal alterations to form en-suite bedrooms, replacement of existing first floor UPVC windows with new UPVC windows.  Repair existing ground floor timber window with secondary double glazing internally (LBC), 46-48 London Road and 1 Woudrouffe Terrace, Carlisle, CA1 2EH (Application 08/0528)
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application.  She stated that the Supplementary Schedule contained an email from the Highway Authority and it had no objection.

Since the preparation of the Supplementary Schedule an additional letter had been received from the owners of Little Gems Nursery, 4-5 Woodrouffe Terrace.  The Assistant Development Control Officer summarised the letter which highlighted the concerns of the owners including the Listed Building Status, parking in the area, late night noise and anti social behaviour and the loss of access to Woodrouffe Terrace.

Mr John Ferguson (Objector) was present at the meeting.  He stated that the Plan in the application was not the most up to date Plan.  The Plan did not show garages and would they be demolished?

The Assistant Development Control Officer responded that the Plan was the most recent and that the garages would be retained.

Mr Ferguson stated his objections which included parking issues around Woodrouffe Terrace and that he would support the application if there could be a restriction on parking on Woudrouffe Terrace.  He also questioned the need in Carlisle for a 52 room bed and breakfast.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of questions to which the Assistant Development Control Officer responded.

The notification period was scheduled to expire on 25 August 2008 and she therefore sought authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to no additional objections being received prior thereto.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to no additional objections being received prior to the expiry of the consultation period on 25 August 2008.

(h)
Change of use of garden to external area for wine bar customers, The House Glass, 1 Scotland Road, Carlisle, CA3 0LJ (Application 08/0432)
Councillor Morton and Councillor Mrs Farmer, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the matter.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He added that the Access Officer had no objections however a door to the rear did need to be wider, level access needed to be incorporated and appropriate signage and colour contrasting needed to be addressed.  There were issues with noise and the potential detrimental effect on the occupiers of neighbouring properties and so the application was recommend for refusal.

Ms Jane Hedley (Objector) was present at the meeting and made representations against the proposal.  She stated that when the initial application was submitted there were objections to the size, outside area and the opening hours.  The three objections were addressed and there were no further objections.  Since then there had been four separate applications for all of the areas that had been amended in the original application.  The main objection had been regarding the potential noise from the outside area, local residents wanted to enjoy their back gardens in peace.  Residents felt the was no need for an outside area at the back of the premises as there was an adequate one at the front of the premises.  There was also concern that there would be lighting in the evening and winter months that would disturb residents.

Mr Gordon McGregor (representing the Applicant) responded to the objections raised and stated that he had tried to alleviate residents concerns by reducing the potential opening hours of the outside area and that there would be no external lighting.  He had commissioned a study on the potential noise and the report showed there should not be a problem.  He had wanted the outside area to provide a smoking area that did not overlook a busy road.  Only a third of the garden space would be used to limit the noise.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of questions to which the Development Control Officer responded.

RESOLVED – That permission be refused, subject to the reasons indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

The meeting was adjourned at 11.20 am and reconvened at 11.30am
(i)
Change of use from agricultural land to residential garden, Land at Hallfield, Dalston, Carlisle (Application 08/0594)
The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application.  Three further responses had been received and the Parish Council had withdrawn its objections.

Revised plans were displayed on screen and explained to Members.

Mrs Nichol (Objector) was present at the meeting and outlined her objections to the proposal.  She stated that the area was an Area of Local Landscape Significance and was enjoyed by walkers and cyclists as well as residents.  She believed that the existing hedgegrow should be left until the new hedge was established.  A significant part of the field had been sold for car parking spaces and this affected the look of the area.  She felt that new trees should be planted to replace trees that had been lost.

Mr Chris Drouet (Supporter) was present at the meeting and outlined his reasons for supporting the application.  The design of the proposed trees and hedge line was prepared in consultation with the Council’s Landscape Architect/Tree Officer and Planning Services.  The existing trees would not be remove and younger trees would mature and provide further screening.  It was his intention to provide a pleasant garden space for his family to enjoy and Planning would retain control of the hedge so further conditions would not be necessary.

Mr Stephen Robinson (Supporter) stated that he supported the application because it created a safe garden environment for his young family.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services be granted authority to issue approval for the proposal, subject to no new planning issues being raised prior to the expiry of the consultation period.

 (j)
Erection of side garage to side elevation; single storey dining area to rear with 2 storey kitchen and bedroom extension to rear, 22 Beck Road, Carlisle, CA2 7QL (Application 08/0687)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.

Mr Jonathan Thompson (Objector) was present at the meeting and requested that the decision be adjourned to allow reasonable time to carry out a survey for the access of light.  He also felt a site visit would be appropriate.

The Head of Legal Services asked members to consider the request

It was agreed that the matter be deferred for a site visit by the Development Control Committee.

The Head of Legal Services noted that Mr Les Armstrong (Agent for the Applicant) had registered to speak on the matter.   He explained that he could either speak today or, alternatively, reserve that right until the application was considered further by the Committee.

Mr Armstrong indicated a wish to reserve his right to speak.

RESOLVED – (1)That consideration of application 08/0687 be deferred to enable the Development Control Committee to carry out a site visit.

(2) That the various parties’ rights to speak be carried forward until such time as the matter came back before the Committee.

(l)
Conversion of part of former Mill building to create 12no. apartments and 1no. commercial unit with undercroft parking, Atlas Works, Nelson Street, Carlisle, CA2 5NB (Revised Application 08/0557)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.

Ms Sarah German (Objector) was present at the meeting and made representations against the application on behalf of herself and Mr Dan Russell.  She stated that people were looking for large commercial space in the City and the ‘to let’ sign was small and not in a position to be seen.  She stated that her business offered low cost commercial space to new micro businesses which was very difficult to find in the City and she felt she could have successfully let the other part of the building if she were allowed.  She raised concerns regarding children leaving the soft play area and the potential traffic in the area.

Mr Barry Mason (Agent) was present at the meeting and responded to the objections raised.  He stated that he had worked for over two years on the proposals and had included consultation with Planning Officers.  He stated that the proposals generally met the requirements of the Local Plan and had addressed the issues that were raised during the previous application.  The proposals would bring back into use part of a building that had been vacant for a considerable period of time and had been placed on the Council’s Vacant Land register.  The ‘to let’ sign was in its current location internally as a result of the previously located external sign being removed on more than one occasion.  The scheme should be seen as a positive contribution to the vitality of the area and would enhance the overall visual amenity of the site.

RESOLVED – That permission be refused, subject to the reasons indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(m) Erection of 1no. detached bungalow, Land adjacent to 57 Cairn Wood, Heads Nook, Carlisle, CA8 9AH

The Assistant Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application, commenting that she had nothing further to add to the report other than to inform Members that the applicant was a retired employee of Carlisle City Council.

Mr Ian Wadeson (Objector) was present at the meeting and outlined his objections which included issues around vehicles exiting the bungalow and the health and safety issues that may occur.  The footpath in the cul de sac was 1.8metres wide and he asked that that distance be maintained for safety reasons.

Mr George Stephen (Agent to the Applicant) was present at the meeting and explained that a lot of the existing hedging was being retained and a second vehicle access would be created.  The hard landscaping had been approved by the Highways Authority.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of questions to which the Assistant Development Control Officer responded and a Member requested a Site Visit.

RESOLVED – That consideration of application 08/0700 be deferred to enable the Development Control Committee to carry out a site visit.

(n) 
Single storey extension to front elevation to provide an enlarged dining area, music class band practice and entrance to music/drama area.  Extension to existing bus lane.  Formation of new vehicular access to caretakers house and kitchen areas.  Alterations to window openings to courtyard elevation together with provision of 1 No. storage container for sports equipment to replace the existing timer shed removed.  Caldew High School, Carlisle Road, Dalston (Application 08/0689)
The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application.  A video was played and an explanation given of the development.

Since the report had been produced an objection letter had been received from a Ward Councillor.  A consultation response had also been received from the Parish Council and an objection letter had been received from the occupier of 21 Carlisle Road.  The Development Control Officer read out the concerns raised and addressed each one.

A Ward Member had requested a site visit.

It was agreed that the matter be deferred for a site visit by the Development Control Committee.

The Chairman noted that the Ward Councillor had registered to speak on the matter.  She explained that he could either speak today or, alternatively, reserve that right until the application was considered further by the Committee.

The Ward Councillor indicated that he wished to speak at this meeting.  He raised objections on behalf of local residents.  Residents were concerned about the noise from the 7 music and practice rooms that would be at the front of the building.  They also had concern over the traffic because school related traffic had been a long standing issue on Carlisle Road, the Highways Engineer was aware of the significant problems.

RESOLVED – That consideration of application 08/0687 be deferred to enable the Development Control Committee to carry out a site visit.

 (o)
Proposed erection of a 12.5 metre high telecommunications monopole, 1 no. ground based equipment cabinet and ancillary development, Land adjacent to 1 Central Avenue, Carlisle (Application 08/0002 TEL)

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and added that a further letter had been received asking for the decision to be delayed as the objector had contacted the Prime Minister and was seeking legal advice.

In response to a Member’s question the Development Control Officer stated that some additional equipment at the site was in the report but the Church had ruled out any other users sharing the site.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Planning and Housing Services to issue approval for the proposal following the expiry of the consultation period. 

The meeting was adjourned at 12.40pm and reconvened at 1.25pm
(p)
Proposed Aldi supermarket and single storey workshop development, former Cavaghan and Gray Limited, London Road, Carlisle, CA1 3EU (Application 08/0472)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application. 

The Committee had visited the site on 20 August 2008.

With regard to the site visit Members had raised concerns whether plot 4 on the development was in the correct place.  The Principal Development Control Officer showed Members a plan that showed the plot and that it was in the correct place.

In considering the matter, Members raised a number of questions to which the Principal Development Control Officer responded.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(q)
Erection of portal framed building to form horse boxes and store, Headswood Farm House, Newtown, Irthington, Carlisle, CA6 4PE (Application 08/0640)

The Chairman informed the Committee that Application 08/0640 had been withdrawn and would not be considered at this meeting.

DC.75/08
ENERGY CONSERVATION AND EFFICIENCY MEASURES IN DEVELOPMENT PROPOSALS
The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted report DS.111/08 regarding Energy Efficiency and new housing measures.

He reported that the Development Control Committee, on 11 July 2008, had requested that an interim report be submitted on the principles of including energy conservation and efficiency measures within development proposals.

The report covered energy conservation and efficiency and planning policy, Local Plan Policy with regard to renewable energy and Supplementary Planning Document on Achieving Well Designed Housing.

In response to a Member’s question the Head of Legal Services advised that, subject to the ‘necessity’ and other tests, developers could be public spirited and enter into a voluntary section 106 but it would be wrong to penalise those that chose not to.

Members welcomed the report but wished they could do more.  They suggested that the Head of Planning and Housing Services write to the Government to highlight the inadequacies in the system.  It was also suggested that the Council put out a positive and forceful statement saying that they welcomed the highest level of efficiency.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.111/08 be noted.

2) That the Head of Planning and Housing Services writes to the Government raising the concerns of Members.

DC.76/08
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time of three hours.

DC.77/08
REVOCATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDER 186 BEECH NOOK, HARRABY GROVE, CARLISLE
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer presented report DS.107/08 concerning the revocation of Tree Preservation Order No. 186 which had been made to protect one Copper Beech tree at Beech Nook, Harraby Grove, Carlisle. 

Details of the background to the matter and objections received, together with Officers’ comments in response thereto were provided. 

RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order No. 186, Beech Nook, Harraby Grove, Carlisle be revoked.

DC.78/08
UNAUTHORISED GARDEN SHED,1 PARKLAND MEWS, CARLISLE

The Development Control Officer presented report DS.108/08 regarding the siting of a garden shed that does not benefit from planning consent.

He explained that in April 2008 the Development Control Committee granted planning permission (application 08/0267) for a single storey extension to the side elevation to provide a living room at 1 Parkland Mews, Carlisle.  There had been three letters of objection submitted.

Given the size and siting of the shed within the curtilage, planning permission would ordinarily not be required.  However, when planning permission was granted for the change of use of the building in 1999, the Permitted Development rights, that would have allowed such alteration and extension, were specifically removed, thereby necessitating the submission of a planning application for all such work.  The original occupiers of the dwelling sited the shed in approximately 2002.  The current occupiers moved into the dwelling with the shed already in situ.

The Development Control Officer explained that the objectors were actively pursing the issue of the garden shed.  There had been no complaints received regarding the shed.  The complaints argued that the combination of the shed together with the recently approved extension that resulted in a mass of built development that encroaches towards their properties.

He brought other outbuildings within the curtilages of neighbouring properties in Parkland Mews to Members attention and highlighted that the same condition applied to those properties and should Member resolve to pursue enforcement action, the status of those outbuildings would also have to be taken into account. 

RESOLVED – 1) That the contents of report DS.108/08 be noted

2)  That the pursuit of enforcement action for the removal of the garden shed would not be expedient in accordance with the advice in PPG18.

DC.79/08
HADRIAN’S WALL WORLD HERITAGE SITE

The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted report DS.112/08 regarding the proposed changes to the Hadrian’s Wall World Heritage Site Management Plan.

He outlined the background to the report and explained that the Committee’s views were sought on the slight change in emphasis to the wording of policies in developments plans and the recommendation to include the area of the Roman town and Annetwell Street Fort in Carlisle within the World Heritage Site.

RESOLVED – 1) That the proposed changes to the wording of the policies by reference to Outstanding Universal Value be supported;

2) That the Committee continues it support for the inclusion of the former medieval walled area of the City Centre within the World Heritage Site;

3) That the resolution of the Committee is passed on to Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Ltd.

DC.80/08
CUMBRIA DEVELOPMENT CONTROL BEST PRACTICE

The Head of Planning and Housing Services presented report DS.113/08 which outlined some possible best practice improvements following the Cumbria Development Control Best Practice Guide which had been commissioned from Trevor Roberts Associates by all the Cumbria Local Planning Authorities.

He explained that the Guide reviewed the practices and procedures of all Authorities in relation to statutory requirements and accepted good practice and was, further, intended to inform each Authority of potential improvements to its service.

The Head of Planning and Housing Services outlined the overall conclusions of the guide and highlighted the particular issues for Carlisle.  He explained that the two main ‘operational’ issues were the frequency of committee meetings and changes to the Right to Speak Policy.

Members gave detailed consideration to the report.

In response to Members questions, the Head of Planning and Housing Services explained that the changes to the frequency of meetings would have to happen in the next municipal year and that the Right to Speak Policy would have to be approved by Council.

A Member raised a concern that more frequent meetings would mean some Members would be unable to attend the Development Control meetings as they still worked.  There was also concern that individuals would not be able to come and put forward there concerns or objections.

RESOLVED – 1) That Report DS.113/08 be noted

2) That a further report on the frequency of Committee meetings and the Right to Speak Policy be submitted to a future meeting of the Committee.

[The meeting ended at 2.15pm]

